i@ > Office of The

\ 'sn CiAL Auu 1

a2 ' Inspector General
I 2)S )5 US. NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION
\ *”’*i'--’ RO S RO A AR AN 1

"'c Tos cl‘

-




~as. - Office of The
<+ Inspector General
U.S. NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

4
A
o

INSPECTION
REPORT




UNITED STATES

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION
WASHINGTON. D C. 20868

] ‘Q‘. - - - "Rt ot
tees® July 23, 1880

OFFICE OF THE
INSPECTOR SENERAL

MEMORANDUM FOR: Chairman Carr
Commissioner Rogers
Commissioner Curtiss
Commissioner Remick

, c \“vuumu
FROM: &%’ﬁ' C. Williams

Inspector General

SUBJECT: INSPECTION OF NRC STAFF'S REVIEW OF PILGRIM
OFF-SITE EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS

The enclosed Office of the Inspector Ceneral (OIG) Repor: of
inspection responds to allegations concerning the NRC staff's
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EXECUTIVE SBUMMARY

INTRODUCTION

This inspection was initiated by the Office of the Inspector
General (0IG) based on two letterz received in June and July
1989. The first letter from David L. Quaid, a residen%t of
Duxbury, Massachusetts, alleged that Nuclear Regulatory
Commission (NRC) staff providad inaccurate cff-site emergency
preparedness information to the NRC Commission during October 14
and December 9, 1988, Commission meetings on the restart of the
Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station (Pilgrim). The second letter was
forwarded to OIG by the NRC Region I Administrator. This letter
was addressed to Senator John Glenn, Jr., from Citi:ens Uraing
Responsible Energy, a non-profit citizen action group, and it
alleged that duriny the October 14, 1988, Commission meeting,
officials of Region I misrepresented to the NRC Commission
certain facts regarding the status of off-site emergency planning
at Pilgrim. As we looked into the NRC staff's statements during
the Commission meetings on Pilgrim restart, we identified an
additional concern with respect to the thoroughness of the
staff's assessment of Pilgrim off-site emergency preparedness.
Specifically, our inspection addressed the following issues:

1. The adequacy of the NRC staff's assessment of Pilgrim
cff-site emergency preparedness.

2. The accuracy of the information provided by the staff to
the NRC Commission during the meetings in October and
December 1988.

BACEGROUND

The Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) is the lead
federal agency respons.ble for reviewing State and local
government emergency preparedness plans. At the conclusion of
its review, FEMA submits its findings and determinations to NRC.
Specifically, FEMA is concerned with the adcgquacy of emergency
preparedness by the communities located within a 10 mile radius
outside the perimeter of a nuclear power plant. This area is
referred to as the Emergency Planning Zone (EPZ). NRC has the
primary responsibility for assessing the adeguacy of licensee on-
site emergency plans. On-site emergency planning addresses the
actions to be taken by the licensee within the perimeter of the
nuclear plant in the event of an accident. The NRC must also
review FEMA findings and determinations concerning off-site
epergency preparedness ard decide whether the integrat2d state of
on-site and off-site emergency preparedness will provide
reasonable assurance that adequate protective measures can and

will be taken in the event of a radioclogical emergency at the
plant.
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site emergency plans was ongoing during 1988, the NRC staff
considered the requirement for NRC to review a FEMA report to be
satisfied by their review of the August 1987 FEMA report as they
determined whether there was reasonable assurance that adequate
protective measures could and would be taken in the event of an
emergency at Pilgrim.

In a petition before the United States Court of Appeals for the
First Circuit, the Commonwealth of Massz husetts contended the
NRC abused its discretion by allowing F.igrim to restart despite
problems with the emergency plans. In a June 29, 1989, ruling,
the court stated that by reviewing the August 1987 FEM: findings
the NRC acted properly in reaching its final reasonable assurance
conclusion.

FINDINGS

Based on the information developed during this inspection, we
found (1) the assessment by the NRC staff of Pilgrim off-site
emergency preparedness was not balanced or thorough; and (2)
certain information provided by the staff concerning the status
of Pilgrim off-site emergency prepcredness during the October and
December 1988 Commissicn meetings was inaccurate.

AD!
OFF-8ITE EMERGENCY PREFAREDNESS

The NRC staff's assessment of off-site emergencv vreparedness at
Pilgrim was neither balanced nor thorough. Prior to Lhe October
14, 1988, meeting, the staff conducted little firsthand review of
off-site emergency preparedness at the local level and haa
minimal contact with local officials who had the primary
responsibility for developing off-site emergency plars and
procedures. Instead, NRC staff relied on information obtaired
from the Bos“~»n Edison Company (BECO). FEMA, on the other hand,
interacts with and receives information from State and loccal
emergency planning officials when conducting its review of off-
site emergercy preparelness. We believe that in light of BECO's
vested interest in restarting Pilgrim, BECO was not the best
source for the NRC staff to rely on for information on the status
of off-site emergency preparedness. The NRC staff could have
obtained firsthand .nformation on the status of Pilgrim off-site
emergency preparedness by meeting with responsible local
officials prior to the Ortober meeting to vote on the restart of
Pilgrim.

The NRC staff learned from BECO that all emergency implementing
procedures for the EPZ communities had been submitted tc the
State for technical review with the exception of five procedures
for the Towns of Plymouth and Duxbury. During the October 14,
1988, Commission meeting, the staff reported this status and
concluded that it evidenced considerable progress towards
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full participation emergency preparedness exercise scheduled for
the Fall of 1987 was waived at the reguest of BECO. The purpose
of “'2 regulatory required exercise is to test the ability of
Sta.. and local government emergency personnel to adequately
assess and respond to an accident at a commercial nuclear power
vlant. BECO continued tc¢ request and NRC continued to waive this
exercise through 1988 because the off-site emergency preparedness
plans and procedures were still being re ‘ised.

FEMA's review of the revised Pilgrim off-site emergency
preparedness plans began shortly after publishing its August 1987
report. In early 1988, the NRC staff realized that the equipment
and operational problems at Pilgrim which forced the plant to
shut down were being resolved to NRC's satisfaction, ari it was
apparent that Pilgrim would be operationally ready for o Ko
before the ongoing FEMA review of off-site emergency /.7 «"v v <3

was completed. Therefore, ilthough not the regul. p .7~ h2
Director of NRC's Office of Nuclear Rea2:tor Regu.-../ 1 g 27 .0
have the NRC staff conduct an assessment of off- ’%ir “.0. - 2n

preparedness to avoid a possible delay in the re.y v -7 P{_grim.

The staff's review began in the Summer of 1988,

In an August 22, 1988, letter to the Massachusetts Executive
Office of Public Safety, FEMA discussed the status of its cngoing
review of Pilgrim off-site emergency preparedness. FEMA
acknowledged the efforts of the State and the local communities
to upgrade emergency preparedness, and it reported it had
completed informal technical assistance reviews of draft
radiclejical emergency response plans for all the EPZ communities
except cne. FEMA recognized there had been some progress in
improviry and upgrading local plans; however, overall the plans
remained incomplete, lacked specific details in certain areas,
and did not include implementing procedures. Additionally, the
status of the Massachusetts Civil Defence Agency Area II plan for
Pilgrim was obsolete in many respects 2nd needed upgrading and
republishing. A full formal technical review of off-site
planring for Pilgrim could not be completed by FEMA until revised
State and Pilgrim area plans wa2re submitted along with complete
supporting local plans. FEMA also stated that full implementing
procedures, Letters of Agreement, revised public information
brochures, and training modules had to be submitted for a formal
technical review.

NRC is required to review the findings ind determinations of a
FEMA review of off-site emergency preparedness before arriving at
«. final reasonable assurance conclusion. Since the results of
the ongoing FEMA review of the revised emergency plans would not
be available by the time Pilgrim was operaticnally ready for
restart, the NRC staff decided to use their review of the
findings in FEMA's August 1987 report in reaching their final
reasonable assurance conclusion. Based on the NRC staff's review
of the FEMA report and Pilgrim off-site emergency preparedness,
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officials in the EPZ communities prior to the October meeting to
possibly vote on the restart of Pilgrim.

To illustrate *he above, the staff reported during the October
1988 Commission meeting that all emergency implementing proce-
dures for the EPZ communities had been submitted to the State for
technical review with the exception of five procedures for
Plymouth and Duxbury. The staff concluded that this evidenced
considerable progress towards resolution of emergency
preparedness issues. This information was obtained {rom BECO and
reported to the Commission without first discussing it with the
emergency planning officials in the EPZ communities. Had NRC
staff discussed the status of procedures with local officials,
they would have discovered that the information was not correct.
According to Plymouth and Duxbury officials, none of their
implementing procedures (about 130 procedures) had been approved
for submission to the State for technical review, and many of
these procedures were still being developed and reviewed by local
officials.

Following the October 14, 1988, Commission meeting, NRC staff did
visit each EPZ community once and discussed emergency planning
issues with local planning officials. During these meetings the
local officials reported to the NRC staff that more work had to
b2 done before they would be ready to implement the plans. While
at the local sites, the NRC staff did not review the draft local
emergency implementing procedures that were available.

In 1987 while Pilgrim was shut down, NRC waived the regulatory
requirement that BECO conduct a biennial, full participatien
emergency preparedness exercise. The last exercise conducted by
BECO at Pilgrim was in 1985, and the next exercise was scheduled
for the Fall of 1987, NRC continued to waive this requirement
through 1988 beczuse the revised coff-site emergency plans and
procedures were not complete; therefore, no emergency
preparedness exercise was conducted to demonstrate the viability
of the revised emergency plans and procedures befcre the
Commissicn autheorized Pilgrim to restart. Consequently, we
believe it was even more important that the NRC staff assessment
should have included a thorough on location review of off-site
emergency preparedness. This would have provided the staff the
oppoertunity to observe the improvements and remaining
deficiencies in off-site emergency preparedness, and it would
have enabled the staff to report more accurate information during
the October and December 1988 Commission meetings.

On a number of issues various credible sources provided the NRC
staff with different information. However, the staff did not
reconcile these differences or determine the validity of certain
information they reported to the Commission during the October
and December 19488 meetings. The staff also did not inform the
Commission of the existence of conflicting informatien. For
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Region I branch chief responsible for the review of Pilyrim off-
site emergency preparedness stated that to assess the progress in
improving cff-site emergency preparedness at Pilgrim, the staff
had discussed the issues with local emergency planning officials
and had attended numerous public meetings in the area. We found
that it was not until after the October Commission meeting that
the NRC staff made their first visits to the EPZ communities and
met with local emergency planning officials. The branch chiel
told us his statement that staff had discussed the issues with
local officials was based on the discussions between NRC staff
and private citizens which were held during the numerous public
meetings he mentioned. However, the public meetings referred to
by the branch chief were not held to discuss ofi-site emergency
preparedness issues. These public meetings did not involve
meaninyful dialogue between the NRC staff and local planning
officials regarding off-site emergency preparedness issues. In
fact, at one of these meetings, the NRC staff informed the
audience that emergency prepw.edness issues raised by tae
audience wnuld be forwarded to the appropriate federal agency.

During the October Commission meeting the NRC staff stated they
had toured the EPZ areas with ispecial emphasis on the beaches and
the local Emergency Operations Centers (EOC). We found that the
"special emphasis" on the beaches was limited to a single March
1988 tour of Duxbury and Saquish beaches that was provided to one
staff member by Mr. Quaid, a private citizen. No local officials
accompanied them on the tour. Similarly, with respect to the
"special emphasis" on tours of the EOCs, we were told this
comment was based on one visit by this staff member to the
Duxbury EOC tc¢ review the habitability of the structure in the
event of an emergency. During this visit there was no discussion
of the status of Duxbury emergency preparedness. In addition to
the visit to the Duxbury EOC, the same staff member occasionally
visited the Plymouth EOC, located in the rear of the Plymouth
Memcrial Hall, fellowing public meetings held in the hall. The
visits to the Plymouth EOC were not official and did not involve

a tour of the EOC or a briefing by Plymouth emergency planning
officials.

During the October Commission meeting, the NRC staff made
inaccurate statements about the sjituaticn on the beaches located
in the EPZ. 1In response to a Commissicner's direct Juestion, the
NRC staff reported that no one remained on Saquish Beach
overnight. This statement was inaccurate because the staff did
not clarify that there are several hundred homes on Saguish
Beach, some of which are occupied 24 hours a day. We were told
that the reason the staff member provided that answer was because
he knew where the Commissioner was headed with that gquestion,
i.e, were there any hotels, motels, or camp grounds on the beach.
Based on his interpretation of the questiosn he answered no and
did not elabcrate. Additionally, the staff's comment during the
October meeting that during monthly lunar high tides Saquish
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received from various sources, and in some cases they did not
validate information they accepted. The NRC staff was
responsible for providing an accurate presentation of the status
of Pilgrim off-site emergency preparedness for the Commission's
consideration. However, portions of the staff's presentations
during the October 14 and December 9, 1988, Commission meetings
were inaccurate. This inaccurate information includes the extent
of the staff's interaction with local emergency planning
officials and the situation on the beaches located in the EPZ.

NRC _STAFF COMMENTS

On June 27, 1990, the NRC Office of Nuclear Reractor Regulation
formally responded to the findings in our report. We have
reviewed the comments and where appropriate the comments have
been incorporated into our report. We are including the entire
text »f the staff's comments and our response to each of the
staff's comments as Appendix I to the report.
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APPENDIX I

QIG RESPONSE TO NRC STAFF COMMENTS

QIG OVERALL RESPONSE

This OIG inspection was conducted in response to specific
allegations that during Commission meetings in October and
December 1988, the NRC staff provided inaccurate information that
misrepresented the status of Pilgrim off-site emergency
preparedness. Our inspection involved an in-depth review and
analysis of (1) the NRC staff activities as they conducted their
Pilgrim off-site emergency preparedness review, and (2) the
accuracy of the information the staff ultimately reported to the
Commission. Our report includes conclusions on the adequacy of
the staff review and the accuracy of certain information provided
to the Commission. It is not the 0OIG's responsibility to
duplicate the staff's technical analysis of the status of Pilgrim
emergency preparedness; therefore, we did not address the
Commission's decision to restart Pilgrir based on the information
provided it by the staff.

We provided the staff an opportunity to comment on our draft
report. In their comments, which begin on page 18, the NRC staff
provide a lengthy discussion of the requirements in 10 CFR 50.47
and 10 CFR 50.54(s) concerning NRC and FEMA review
responsibilities in connection with a power plant that has an
operating license. We are aware of the requirements in the CFR;
however, the staff's discussion of the CFR is not relevant to the
issues in our report. As we indicate above, our report addresses
the adejuacy of the NRC staff's efforts as they conducted their
review of the status of off-site emergency preparedness at
Pilgrim as well as the accuracy of the information the staff
provided to the Commission

Although our report does not take issue with the NRC staff
conducting the rev.ew (only with how they conducted it), we do
believe the NRC staff should have handled the technical matters
related to the Confirmatory Action Letter (CAL) separately from
the finding in the August 1987 FEMA report--that Pilgrim's
reasonable assurance was being withdrawn. 1In our opinion the NRC
staff should have made their off-site emergency preparedness
reasonable assurance determination regarding Pilgrim near the
time the FEMA report was issued. If NRC determined t.e state of
emergency preparedness "does not provide reascnable assurance"
then the 120 day clock should have started. The fact that during
the Summer of 1988 the technical items addressed in the CAL were
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nearing completion and Pilgirim would soon be ready to restart,
should have had no impact on the timing of the NRC staff's
actions regarding the Pilgrim reasonable assurance determination.
The staff should have acted on the FEMA report regardless of the
status of the CAL.

Throughout their detailed comments (starting on page 23) the
staff refer to NRC participation on the FEMA Regional Assistance
Committee (RAC) to support their position that they were aware of
the status of implementing procedures prior to the October 1988
Commission meeting. Apparently, the staff believe they were able
to conduct an NRC review of the status of the emergency
implementing procedures for the Pilgrim EPZ communities chrough
the NRC representative on the RAC. We do not believe that
participation by one staff member on a FEMA committee constitutes
an NRC staff review. Additionally, we note that at the time of
the October Commission meeting the RAC had received implementing
procedures from only one of the Pilgrim EPZ communities--
Marshfield.

Throughout their detailed comments, the staff refer to a memo
they prepared which they claim documents 31 meetings some of
which were held to discuss Pilgrim cff-sitr emergency
preparedness. They also ¢’ im that, in a number of cases, lccal
officials were invclved in meaningful dialogue at those meetings.
The staff present this information to address the statement we
make in our report that it was not until after the October
Commission meeting that the NRC staff made their first visits to
the EPZ communities to meet with and obtain input from the local
officials responsible for emergency preparedness. During our
inspection we reviewed this memo and other documents related to
the 31 meetings, and we continue to believe these documents
support our report. The title of the memo, which was prepared
and sent to the Commissioners following the October Commission
meeting, was "PILGRIM NUCLEAR POWER STATION MEETINGS REGARDING
EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS." Although this title could lead the
reader to believe that these meetings were held to discuss
emergency preparedness, our review of the records of these
meetings disclosed that none were held for the purpose of
discussing off-site emergency preparedness, and they did not
involve meaningful dialogue with local emergency planning
officials. Had the staff taken the time to plan and conduct
meetings on emergency preparedness, they would have been
announced in advance so the responsible local officials could
attend and carry on meaningful dialogue with NRC staff.

NRC staff comments begin on the following page.
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staff review process ¢ nfirms the accuracy of licensee
information against the stafi's own expertise as do staff .
inspections as well as the use of cutside sources of information.
During the evaluation of offsite emergency preparedness at
Pilgrim, the information provided by BECO was extensive since
BrCO was working with the “ommonwealth and with local communities
in efforts *o improve euwergency planning in the vicinity of the

« \lgrim Staticn., But, BECO was not the only source of staff
information concerning emergency preparedness in the area. The
information prov.ded by BECO was judged by the staff to be
reliable.

INFORMATION PROVIDED TO THE COMMISSION WAS ACCURATE

This discussion focuses on the issues discussed in the Executive
Summary as forming the principle bassas for the finding (p. 3)
that the staf{ provided informaticn to the Commission that was
inaccurate and misleading. More specific comments on statements
contained in the draft report (following p. 6) are contained in
the attached Detailed Comments.

The report focuses on individual statements by staff members in
the transcripts of - ober 14, 1988 and December 9, 1988. It
does not mention the ciditional supporting inlormation in
documents supplied by the staff to the Commission in connection
with the Commission's review of Pilguim restart, particularly the
November 15, 1988 status report which:

annctates the sources of information for many of the
statements made at the Cctober 14, 198s Commission meeting;

lists and describes 3! meetings with state and local
officials, and with other federal agencies, held prior to
October 14, 1988, identifying the time, place and speakers
and briefly describing the subjects of discussion:

and provides notes of meetings held after October 14, 1988
with local emergency planniug officials.

This information corrcborates and provides details supporting the
statement made by the staff at the October 14, 1988 Commission
meeting that the staff Lad in fact had numerous meetings with
local officiais concerning emergency preparedness at Pilgrim.

The draft report is plainly in error when it asserts that the
staff had no meeting with local emergency planning officials
uritil after October 14, 1988, Even if one were to question the
natu-e of the meetings, it is difficult tc see how the draft
report can possibly conclude tuat the Commission was misled when
the staff provided the Commission with information describing the
nature and attendees of such meetings.
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I1f the draft report is i, fact asserting that the information in
the November 15, 1988 report is false, it is important that we be
provided information as spacific as possible concerning the
source and nature of such false information so that the staff can
promptly take appropriate action.

With respect to the assertion that the staff provided the
Commission inaccurate and misleading information concerning
Saquish Beach, the draft report asserts that when the staff
informed the Commissio.i on October 14, 1988 about some 2,000~
4,000 people with access to the beach by 4-wheel drive vehicles
the statement that they "did not overnite on the '.nach" was
inaccurate because we did not mention the approa..ately 5" =700
sermanent summer residents who have houses on Saquish beavn.
Yet, the draft repor:c also asserts that when the staff informed
the Commission on December 9, 1978 about the approximately 700
resident population, the statemen: was inaccurate becauss we Adid
not inform the Commission that the transient summer population
can reach 2,000 to 4,000, As discussed in the Detailed Comments,
we believe that fairly read, the staff statements were not
inaccurate.

The draft report also states that at the time of the October 14,
288 meeting, at which the staff indicated that Saquish Beach is
isolated about four hours a month, the staff also had information
“from credible sources that indicated that a more accurate figure
wvas a*t least 20 hours a month" (p. 14). We know of no such
credible information. ("ee Detailed Comments Item No. 22.)
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handled separately from the Confirmatory Action Letter.

Regarding the staff's comment on their participation on the FEMA
Regional Assistance Committee, please see our overall respons> on
page 17.

4. Page 8, line 20, states:

"The staff's review began in the Summer of 1988."

comment NO. 4

The staff commenced reviews of Pilgrim offsite plars in
conjunction with the RAC in March 1988, rather than the Summer of
1988,

comment No. 4=-01C Response

During our inspection ve were informed by the NRC staff that
thei~ review began in the summer of 19388, Moreover, we do not
believe that participation by one NRC staff member on a FEMA
Regional Assistance Committee constitutes an NRC staff review.
For further elaboration on this matter please see ouv overall
response on page 17.

S. Pnge 8, Jline 42, states:

"Since the results of the ongoing FEMA review of the revised
emergency plans would not be available uy the time Pilgrim was
operationally ready for restart, the NRC staff decided to review
the findings in FEMA's August 1987 report."

comment NO. 5

The NRC staff reviewed FEMA's August 6, 1987 report promptly upon
receipt. On august 18, 1987, the staff requested BECO to address
the deficiencies cited in the FEMA report. The NRC review of the
findings in FEMA's August 1987 report was not undertaken only
because the results of the ongoing FEMA review of Lhe revised
emergency plans would not be available by the time Pilgrim was
ready for restart. As indicated in response No. 2, it is the
NRC, not FEMA, that mugt make a determination whether the overall
state of emergency preparedness provides reasonable assurance.
Thus, the NRC as it would do for any operating reactor, initiated
a review of the FEMA findings as well as other pertinent
information with the objective of ensuring that the license took
appropriate steps to assist the Commenwealth and local
governments in addressing the deficli«rcies in offsite
preparedness j‘entified by FEMA., (See August 18, 1987 memo S.
Varga, NRC, + _ . Bird, BECO.)
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Comment No. 2-0IC Response

We did not imply this was the first time the NRC staff reviewed
the August 1987 FEMA report. 1In fact, on page 7 of our report we
raecognize that the NRC staff had reviewed the FEMA report when we
discuss the staff's reaction to i%. However, to aveoid any
possible confusion we added clarifying language.

€. Page 9., line 22, states:

"A second Commission meeting was held on December 9, 1988.
During this meeting the NRC staff acknowledged to the Commission
that more work needed to be done by FEMA and State and local
governments to improve Pilgrim offsite emergency preparedness
before the NRC could receive a finding of adequacy from FEMA."

comment No, ©

This statement taken together with the previous paragraph implies
trat in the December §, 1988 Commission meeting the NRC staff
acknowledged, for tne first cime, that more work needed to be
done to improve offsite preparednaess. In fact, the staff
explicitly stated during the October 14, 1968 Comnission meeting
that, "there clearly is more work to be done in connection with
emergency planning at Fillgrim. At this time, we do not have a
schedule for the resolution of all these issues. The staff
believes that a carefully constructed power ascension program can
take place with emergency planning in its current ~ondition
provided that there is continued progress toward finalizing the
resolution of outstanding emergency planning matters."
(Transcript pages 53, 54. S<ee also transcript pages 78 and 109.)

comment No. 6=-0IC Response

We did not imply that this was the first time the NRC staff
acknowledged there was more work to be done before the Pilgrim
EPZ communities could receive a FEMA finding of adeguacy. We
included this statement to point out that the NRC staff was
aware, as late as December 9, 1988, that from FEMA's perspective
the situaticn thut existed in August 1987 still had not been
corrected. However, we added a statement to the previous
paragraph to acknowiedge tLhe staff's cumments at the October 14,
1988, Commission meeting regarding the emergency preparedness
work that still remained to be done.

1. Page 9, line 37, states:

"Although a FEMA review of the Pilorim revised off-site emergency
plans was 2ngoing during 1988, the NRC staff considered the



ey

g S







30

in the EPZ. ilso, we do not agree with the NRC staff that
emergency procedures for reception communities would be similar
to the procedures for the five EPZ coumunities which would be
evacuating %o the reception communities.

The procedures from the other four towns which the NRC staff said
were obtained from BECO were drafts that were being revised by
the local communities at the time of the October 14, .J88,
Commission reeting, i.e., they were not complete and had not been
subni%ted for review.

10, Page 10, line 34, states:

"Staff told us they could assess the status of offsite emergency
preparedness by the five EPZ communities based on information
obtaineu from BECO."

womment No. 10

Although the staff obtained information from BECO, this was not
the only source of information. The staff alsc obtained
information from the reports of Secretary Barry of the
Commonwealth, letters from local public officials, numerous
public meetings held in the Plymouth area, direct interface with
Commonwealth officials, and from involvement with the FEMA
Regional Assistance Committee.

comment No. 10-01C Response

This statement is taken directly from testimony provided to us by
the NRC staff during our inspcction. Further, we are awvare of
information provided to the staff by other sources that often
contradicts ' information obtained from BECO., We no*e however,
that the st.ff did not provide this information during the
Cucober 14, 1968, Commission meetiny. In fact, page 7 of the
Secretary Barry report, referenced by the staff in their coument,
specifically stated, "We only wish that the NRC wculd give as
much attenticn to the views of State and local government
regarding cff-site¢ emergency preparedness as they do to the
observations of the licensee." Regarding information received
through membership on the FEMA Regional Assistance Committee
Flease see our overall response on page 17.

1l. Page 10, line 4], states:

"We believe in light of BECO's vested interest in restarting
Pilgrim, BECO was not the NRC staff's best source of objective
information on the status of offsite emergency preparedness."
(See also page 3 of Executive Summary.)



comment No. 11

This statement implies that BECO was not a reliable source of
informaticn regarding the status of emergency preparedness. The
NRC relies on licensees to provide complete and accurate
information on matters pertaining to the regulatory requirements
under which they are permitted to operate (10 CFR 50.9).

comment No. 11-0IC Response

We do not imply that BECO is an unreliuble source. We point out
that BECO is not the bgst source of off-site emergency
preparedness information. Our report pointed out that the staff
had information available that contradicted information obtained
from BECO which the staff did not reconcile. In fact, BECO
informed the NRC staff of its reluctance tc provide information
on the status of off-site emergency preparedness in the local
communities. We recognize that the NRC staff relies on the
licensee to provide accurate information on technical matter: for
which the licensee is responsivle. In these cases NRC inspectors
conatantly validate the licensee input. Because off-site
emergency preparedness is the primary responsibility of State and
local governments, the NRC staff should have obtained and
validated status information from the responsible officials.

le. Page 10, line 44, states:

"The NRC staff could have obtained first hand information on the
status of offs.le emergency preparedness by meeting with lccal
officials in the EPZ communities pricr to the October meeting to
possibly vote cn the restart of Pilgrim." (See also page 3 of
Executive Summary.)

comment No, 12
The staff did receive information directly during public meetings
(see Comment Nos. 8 and 20). While not all of these meetings

involved discussions with local officials in the EPZ communities,
some did, such as the meetings in Plymouth, Massachusetts, on
February 12 and May 11, 1988,

comment No. 12-01G Response

We are aware of these mectings, however, none were conducted for
tne purpcse of discussing the status of off-site emergency
preparedness. Please see our response to NR? comment Nos. 8 and
20 for further discussion of this mat“er.



1l Page 11, line 2, stat:is:

", . . the staff reported during the October 1988 Commission
meeting that all emergency implementing procedures for t..e EPZ
communities had been submitted to the State for technical review
with the exception of five procedures for Plymouth and Duxbury.
The staff concluded that this evidenced considerable progress
tewards resolution of emergency preparedness issues. This
information was obtained from BECO and reported to the Commission
without first discussing it with the emergency planning officials
in the EPZ communities," (See also page 3 of Executive Summary.)

comment No. 13

Discussions with emergency planning officials would have helped
to further mutual understandings. However, to ens"re that there
was no nisunderstanding on the part oi the Commission with
respect to the status of the implementing procedures for Plymouth
and Duxbury, the staff provided additional information to the
Commission on October 21, 1988. The Commonw2alth of
Massachusetts was informed of the zdditional information in a
letter from Chairman Zech to Mr. Peter Agnes dated October 27,
1988.

Comment No. 13-01GC Response

On page 14 of our repor- we acknowledge that the -taff corrected
ccrors in the transcript of the October 14, 198, Commission
meeting with respect to the number of implementing procedures
submitted to the State by Plvmouth and Duxbury and provided a
copy of the corrected transcript to the Commission and to the
ftate. We also note on page 14 a very important point, "..the
purpose of the October meetirg was to discuss and possibly vnte
on the restart of Pilgrim; therefore, had the Commission voted
during the October meeting, their vote would have been based, in
rart, on inaccurate information". It is noteworthy to point out
that accurate information was available had the staff conduc*ad a
thorough review.

A4, Page 11, second prragraph, states:

"Following the October Commission meeting NRC staff did visit
each EPZ community once and discussed emergency planning issues
with local officials. During these meetings the local officials
reported to the JRC staff that more work had to be done before
they would be ready to implement the plans. While at the local
sites, the NRC staff did not review the draft local emergency
implementing procedures that were available."
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comment No. 14

As stated in the EDO's November 15, 1988 memorandum to the
Commission: "In order to continue to assess progrets and further
ensure that the factual basis on which the staff relied in making
its recommendation was accurate, the staff met with each of the
EPZ community Civil Defense Directors and again toured the local
l'eaches this time wiun the responsible local official.' The
principal purpose of these meetings was not to review documents,
but to see, hear and discuss matters of concern to local

of /icials. Tle review of planning documents was a continuing
separate parallel activity in the context of RAC reviews. (See
Comment No. 9.)

comment No. 14-0IC Response

The =taff agrees with our description of their activities when
they visited the EPZ communities subsequent to the October 14,
1988, Commission meeting. Please see our overall response on

pace 17 regarding the NRC staff membership on the RAC.

A5. Page 1z . line 1, states:

"For examp.e, prior to the Octocber 1988 Commission meeting, the
staff was made aware of a National Institutes of Health (NIH)
study indicating that the expected number of special needs
persons in the FPZ was several times higher than the number
provided by the staff to the Commission."

comment No, 15

The NRC staff is not aware of any such NIH study. However, Ms.
Ann Waitkus-Arnold at the December 9, 1988 Commission meeting
stated:

", .the latest Harris Polls for the United States
Disabilities Census shows actual figures of 17 percent, many
of whom would need assistance in an emergency."

In responding to the draft report, the staff has contacted NIH
and the Federal Interagency Committee on Disabilities Statistics
hut as of June 25, 1990, has not been able to identify or locate
an "NIH study" pertaining to special needs persons.

The staff's basis for special needs population determination was
explained at the December 9, 1988 Commission meeting (see
transcript pages 175-176).
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Comment No.15-0.C Response

We understand the staff's confusicr by our characterizing the
United States Disability Centus as an NIH study. It is our
understanding that this census was sponsored by the NIH. The
specific title of this document has been added to our report.
However, the point we make in our inspewction report does not
concern the title of the document, bu. rather, that the staff was
informed of the census figures as early as. January 1988, and
without even reviewirg the census report, they concluded that the
estimated figures were inaccurate. Additionally, the estimate
the staff provided to the Commission war .ot validated either.

A6, Page 12, line 12, states:

"In each instance the staff selected and reported information to
the Commission that presented the status of Pilgrim offsite
emergency preparedness in the most favorable light." (See also
page 4 of Executive Summary.)

comment No. 16

The informati-n presented was considered by the staff to be the
most accurate and reliable inforration available, wichout regard
to whaether it showed the emergency preparedness in the area
surrounding Pilgrim station in a favorable or unfavorable light.

Conment No. 16-0IC Response

The point we are making here is that the NRC staff did not
reconcile differences in information they had received. We
believe the information selected and reported did in fact present
the Pilgrim emergcncy planning status in the most favorable
light. Hovever, because this was not necessarily done
intentionally, we have deleted this sentence to avoid this
implication.

17, Page 12, line l4. states:

"During the December meeting the NRC staff informed the
Commission that the form and content of the Letters of Agreement
between the State and transportation providers had been approved
by the State and that the Massachusetts Emergency Public
Information Brochure was hein, fina. ‘zed and was scheduled for
distribution during that month. The NRC staff did not coafirm
this information with the Massachusetts Office of Public Safety
before presenting it to the Commission. Massachusetts state
officials later disagreed with these statements."



commert No, 17

The draft report is correct. The basis for the staff's
presentation to the Commission was as follows: The Commonwealth
of Massachusetts issued a "Report on Progress mace in Emergency
Response Planning for Response to an Accident at Pilgrim Nuclear
Power Statio..” on October 11, 1988, Page 48 of that report
states: "Nearly double the anticipated number of buses needed to
support emergency response have been identified, and training has
been provided for some of the drivers. However, the letters of
agreement which Boston Edison proposed the transportation
providers sign have been rent b.ck for revision by the Executive
Office of Public Safety because .iey did not indicate informed
consent on the part of the drivers."

On the day before (October 10, 1988), the Commonwealth, in &
letter to BECO, provided a proposed new draft letter of agreemenct
for transportation providers. BECO informed the staff that they
intended to accept the Commonwealth's proposal and believed that
agreement had been reached. Based on the Commonwealth's letter
and BECO's acceptance of the Commonwealth's proposal, the staff
also believed that agreement had been reached and felt no need to
verify this information with the Commonwealth.

The information regarding the scheduling of issuance of the
Public Infoimation Brochure was obtained from BECO and was
believed to have been accurate at the time of the December 9,
1988 Commission meeting. Subsequent tc that meeting, issuance
was aeferred (see letter to R. Boulay, MCDA, from R. Varley,
BECO, dated December '9, 1988).

comment No. 17-01C Response

The staff acknowledges that our report is correct, but in their
comment the staff attempts to rationalize their actions. We do
not accept their explanation. As we state in our response to NRC
comment No. 11, BECO ir not the hest source for this type of
information. Had the staff taken the time to confirm the
information obtained from BECO they would have learned tha*
progress toward resolution of these outstanding issues was not as
advanced as they reported to the Commission.

18, Page 12, Jline 33, states:

"We found, however, that more than 6,000 persons had been
identified as needing emergency response training in various
disci] | ‘nes with transportation providers being only one segment
of this total. The validity of the NRC staff's sweeping
conclusion that significant progress had been made in all of the
reported areas seems questionable considering the NRC staff only
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reviewed the training of less than one percent of the personnel
requiring training and in only one functional area."

comment No. 18

On page 82 of the October 14, 1988 meetinag transoript, it was
stated:

".,..a training program, approved by the Commonwealth, is being
conducted. The NRC staff has audited this training program,
including the individual lesson plans and staff from both Region
I and NRR have observed the training o. bus and ambulance drivers
from companies providing transportation for school and daycare
centers, the special needs populatiocn, and the transportation-
dependent persons."

The p.rpose of the NRC's audit of the training program was to
evaluate the quality of the training materials, ins<ructors,
transportation providers' procedures and the presentation. The
significant progress the staff noted referred to the
effectiveness of the transportation plan based on the quality of
the traii ‘ng. The NRC staff was auditing the training program.
It was nc. trying to literally oversee and witness the training
of each inaividual in the program.

"dditionally, on page 96 of the October 14, 1988 testimony to the
commissinn, it was stated:

"I would think that by the end of the year, there will be the
overwhelming majority of the 6,000 people trained that have buen
specified in the Commonwealth: pproved training program."

On page 174 of the December 9, 1988 testimony, tne staff reported
the following:

"A maximum of % 800 individuals, newding approximately 25,000
marhours of training, have been identified. Of these, 2,569
individuals have received 7811 hours of classroom training
pertaining to utilizing the approvcd lesscn plans",

Commeat No. 18-01C Response

In their ~omment the staff acknowledges that their audit was of
only the guality of training in one functional area--
transportation providers. The staff aliso commented that "The
significant progress the st ff noted [during the October 14, 1988
Commission meeting) referred to the effectiveness of the
sansportation plan based on the quality of training". We
dispute this comment: because this is not what the staff told the
Commission. In fact, what the staff noted (page 82) during the
October Commission meeting was, "The staff has audited six
different training sessions and witnessed implementation of the
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training for approximately 50 transportation providers, which is
25 percent of that training that has already been conducted.
These limited demonstrations provide the staff with the basis to

conclude that gignificant progress has been made in improving the
energency plans and procedures for schools and daycare centers
and - ation -dependent
pep.lations in the emergency planning zone." (Emphasis added) We
continue to believe that this sweeping conclusion cannot be drawn
from an audit of the training prog-am as described by the staff.

We also note our disagreement with the staff's position in their
comment that the effectiveness of the “ransportation plan can be
judged by an audit of the train.ng program. We believe an audit
of a training program will indicate the quality of the training

program,

We are avare of the additional staterents made by staff during
the October and December Commission meetings which are quoted in
their comments. However, the statements are not relevant to the
issue raised in our report. Since the staff raised these points
it is interesting to note that their comment during the October
Commission meeting that by the end of the year an overwhelming
majority of the 6000 people will have been trained was very
optimistic since the staff reported during the December
Commission meeting that in fact less than one-third of the
training had been conducted.

A8, Page 13, line 6, states:

"It was not until after the October Commission meeting that the
NRC staff made their first visits to the EPZ communities and met
with local emergency planning officials." (See also page 4 of
Executive Summary.)

comment No., 19
See Comment Nns, 8 and 20.
coument No, 19-0IC Response

See our response to NRC comment Nos. 8 and 20.

20, Page 12, line 14, states:

"These public meetings did not involve meaningful dialocue
between the NRC staff and local planning officials regarding
offsite emergency preparedness issues." (See also page 4 of
Executive Summary.)
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commert No. 20

pParticularly noteworthy public meetings invelving meaningful
dialogue regarding offsite emergency preparedness issues were
held in Plymouth, Massachusetts on February 18, 1908 and May 11,
1988 (Notes of these meetings were énclosed with the EDO's
November 15, 1988 memorandum to the Commission referenced in
Comment No. 8.) Although not all of the other meetings invelved
local planning officials, they also provided a great deal of
information on emergency planning matters to the staff.

Comment No. 20-01C Response

We were aware of the November 15, 1986, memorandum to the
Commission and the enclosure to the memorandun which were
prepared by tr- staff and discuss the thirty-one meetings. As we
note in our response to NRC comment No. 8, the title of this
enclosure, "PILGRIM NUCLEAR FOWER STATION MEETINGS REGARDING
EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS®, would lead the reader to believe that
these meetings pertained to emergency preparedness. However, our
review of the records of these meetings disclosed that none were
held for the purpose of discussing emergency preparedness. We
note that in those few cases where emergency preparedness topics
were raised by members of the audience the dialogue between the
audiei.ce and the NRC staff was not, in our opinion, meaningful.
For example, with regard to the February 18, 1988, meeting
referenced in the staff's comments, we note that the member of
the N'C staff who chaired this mecetiny stated to the audience,
"The purpose of this meeting here today is to provide the
opportunity for the interested public to comment on the restart
plan.....This format is not intended to give specific responses
or renlies to the comments brought forth today.....Although it 1is
ackncvledged that the Pilgrim restart plan does neot con

or actions for emergency preparedness we are prepared to listen
to your issues in this area and forward them to the appropriate
Fedevil agency for consideration during the engoing reviews of
Pilgrim prior to restart". (Emphasis added) The same format was
followed in ti.e May 11, 1988, meeting referenced by the staff in
their comments.

21l. rage 13, line 22, states:

"We found that the statement during the October Commission
meeting that NRC staff had Loured the EPZ areas with special
emphasis on the beaches and the local Emergency Operations
Centers (EOC) was also misleading. The "special amphasis" on the
beaches involved a single March 1988 tour of Duxbury and Saquish
beaches that was provided to one staff member by Mr., Quaid, a
private citizen, No local officials accompanied them on the
tour. Similarly, with respect to the "special emphasis" on tours
of the EOCs, we were told this comment was based on one visit by
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this staff member to the Duxbury EOC to review the habitability
of the structure in the event of an emergency. During this visit
there was no discussion of the status of Duxbury emergency
preparedness."

emuent No. 21

The staff remarks regarding touring of beach anrd emergency
operations centers were perhaps somewhat broader than intended
and might be misconstrued.

With regard to the beach, knowing of the concern with the
Saquish-Garnett beach area, 2 specific tour with Mr. Quaid veemed
varranted. It was sufficient to beccvme aware of the beach
geography and its impact on vmergency preparedness. This was the
only beach toured because it was believed to be the only beach
that required special emphasis because of potential difficulties
in evacuation.

With regard to the EOC visit, Region I staff visited the Duxbury
EOC on Octoher 6, 1988 and met with the Duxbury Civil Defense
Director and local citizens to discuss EOC habitability. The
status of emergency plans and procedures was also discussed with
the Director during the visit. (A note of this meeting is
enclosed with the EDO's November 15, 1988 memorandum to the
Commission referenced in Comment No. 8.)

comment No, 21-0IC Response

We agre® with the staff that theiy comments regarding the special
emphasis on the beaches and EOCs were overstatements and could
easily be misconstrued. As noted in our report we do not believe
one tour of one beach with a private citizen constitutes special
emphasis on the beaches. With respect to thec Region I staff
member's visit to the Duxbury EOC on October 6, 1588, this staff
member told us that the visit was specifically to look at the
habitability of the EOC following an incident and the discussions
were limited to this topic. Additionally, tihe Duxbury Civil
Defense Director, who attended the meeting, told us that during
this brief meeting there was no discussion of emergency planning
at Duxbury. Also, the note of this meeting that was enclosed
with the November 15, 1988, memorandum to the Commission,
referenced in the staff's comment, does not indicate that the
status of Duxbury en “vency preparedness was discussed.

22. Page 13, line 38, states:

"During the October meeting, the ..RC staff made inaccurate
statements about the situation on the beaches located in the EFZ.
In response to a Commissioner's direct guestion, the NRC staff
reported that no ore remained on Sagquish beach overnight. This
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gtatement was inaccurate because the ...aff did not clarify that
there are several hundred homes on Saguish beach, some of which
are occupied 24 hours a day. We were tald thit the reason the
staff member provided that ancwer was because he Kknew where the
Commissioner "was headed with that guestion, "‘.e., ware there
any hotels, moteis, or camp grounds on the beach. Based on his
interpretation ¢ the guestion he answered no and did not
elaborate." (Sce also page 4 of Executive Summary.)

comment No. 22

This question must be considered in proper context.

The discussion preceding, "Du they overiight on these Leaches?",
at the October 14, 1988 Commission meeting, transcript page 98,
discussed thousands of people on the beach in 4-whee! drive
vehicles and closing the “eaches ewsr)y. The staff understood
this guestion to be in the context ot the large nunber of day
vitsitors. You would not close the becaches for permanent
rusidents, but only to these visiting for the day. Day visitors
do not generally stay overright on the beach, since there are nec
mctels, hotels or camps. (See also Comment No. 24.)

Conment No. 22-01GC Response

We closely examined the context of the discussion and we do not
agree with the staff's comment. We believe that when
Commissioner Carr addresscd this lssu~ for the first time he was
clearly trying *o establish a tineframe during which evacuation
of people on Saguish Beach would Le a problem during lunar high
tides. 3y the staff's failure to mention the 70C residents who
remain on the Leach overnight Commissioner Carr was left with the
mistaken impression that evacuation vas a problem that could only
occur during daylight hours.

23, Page 13, line 49, states:

"Additionally, the st~ff's comment during the October meeting
that during menthly lunar b.gh tides Saquish Beach is isolated
for four hours a month was an understatement. We found tha® it
the time of the meeting the staff ha. information from credible
sources that indicated a more accurate figure was at least 20
hours a month; however, the higher figure was nu¢t provided to the
Commission for its consideration."

comment No. 23

The staff was not aware of any infeor.ution prior to the October
14, 1988 Commission meeting that indicated that the Saquish beach
was isolated for 2C hours a month. The four hours was a staff
estimate based on the understanding at that time. There was no
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indication in the October 11, 1988 Commonwealth Report on
Progress Made in Emergency Planning for Response to an Accident
at Pllgrim Nuclear Power Station, which included a report from
pavid Quaid dated September 17, 1988, that contradicted that
estimate.

At the December 9, 1988 Commission meeting Mr. Quaid testified
(pages 120~121) that the road wus "inundated" for 2 and a half to
3 hours during the high course tides (2 a day) for 3 to 4 days a
month. That would be a total of 15 to 24 hours a month., His
testimony does not indicate that the rcad would be :
all that period by the 4-wheel drive vehicles used to reach the
beach. He indicates that the maximum depth would be between 1
foot 11 inches and 2 feet 7 inches. Nowhere in the testimony
does Mr. Quaid make the statement that Saquish beach is
"igolated" for 20 hours a month, In fact, there is contradictory
information from the head of the Department of Lands and Natural
resources in Nuxbury that the flooding is to a depth of 1 to 2
feet on consecutive high tides for 2 Jdays a month (8 hours total)
and would not present a serious impediment to most four-wheel
drive vehicles. (S5ee Novenber ¢4, 1588 memorandum from Lazarus
and Hogan to William Russell, which is enclosed with the November
15, 1988 memorandum from the EDO to the Commission referenced in
Comment 8).

camment No, 23-01C Responge

This information was provided to “he NRC staff member who toured
the beach with Mr. Quaid in March 1988. Additionally, Mr. Quaid
presanted information on the duration of the lunar high tides
during public meetings in February and September 1988. §&Shortly
after the October Commission meeting, to reinforce the
information he had presented earlier, Mr. Quaid provided the
staff with a tide calendar that indicated lunar high tides would
last about 20 hours a month.

With respect tn Mr. Quaid's December 9, 1988, testimony to the
Commission, we agree that he did not indicate that the rocad would
be "impassable," rather, he stated that it wou.d be "impossible"
to evacuate the beach during high course tides. Additionally,
our report is not referring to Mr. Quaid's December testimony
when we state the beach is "isolated." Our report clearly refers
to the gtaff's comment during the October meeting that ".,.those
beaches are isolated only approximately four hours a month".

(See page 98 of October 14, 1988, Commission meeting transcript)

We agree there was contradictory information. However, this is
another example of the staff not resolving differences in
information they received or providing the Commission with all
available information for its consideration.

In their comment the staff uses information cbtained from the
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Head of the Department of Lands and Natural Rescurces in Duxbury
to explain certain staff statements made at the Commission
meetings. Since that time, the staff has learned that this
individual had no responsibility for energency response planning
for Duxbury and further, he has denied in writing ever making the
comments attributed to him by the NRC staff. Therefore, we
qguestion the staff's continued use of this information to suppert
their position.

24, Page 14, line 21, states:

"During the December 9, 1988, Commission meeting, the NRC staff
told the Commission that the Saquish Beach summer population was
less than 700, The staff did not recall the source of this
population figure and they could not explain why they thought it
was more accurate than the larger numbers made available to them
by other sources. We noted, howaver, that in February 1989,
after Pilgrim was authorized to restart, the NRC staff agreed
with local emergency planning officials that a Saquish Beach
population of between 2,000 and 4,000 for most summer weekends
and perhaps 5,000 on holiday weekends was reasonably accurate.
(See also page 5 of Executive Summary.)

comment NO. 24

We believe that the context of the question related to the summer
"resident" population and we believe that such context is clear
in the response. The staff figure of 700 refe. ‘ed to the
resident population of Saquish~Gurnet and was derived from the
Evacuation Time Estimate. The staff was also aware that the
total population of the area swelled to 2,000 to 4,000 on
weekends, and to £,000 on holiday weekends. In a context that
related to "day trippers", the staff informed the Commission on
October 14, 1988, that the beach population was approximately
2,000 to 4,000 (see transcript page 98).

As stated in, the December 9, 1988 testimony to the Commission on
pages 176 and 177, "The town of Duxbury, particularly the
Department of Land and Natural Resources, has the necessary
resources to effect an evacuation of this area, and this
department head believes a peak population for this area is
4,000, with 3,000 being typical."

Comment No. 24-0IC Response

We disagree with the staff regarding the context of this
statement. The staff statement regarding th» Saquish Beach
population was not made in response to a ques'ion, but, was made
as part of the staff's prepared testimony. Tne staff's figure of
700 did not refer to the resident population of Saquish Beach.
During the December 9, 1988, meeting the staff told the
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Commission that access to the Sagquish/Gurnet area is limited to
the residents and the summer population is less than 700,
(Emphasis added) This is not a true statement since access to
this area is not limited to just the 700 residents, but rather,
as acknowledged by the staff in their comment there are
approximately 2,000 to 4,000 people on the Saquish/Gurnet beaches
during the summer.

We have considered the staff's comment which refers to their
December 9, 1988, testimony regarding the town of Duxbury's plan
to evacuate a beach population of 3,000 tc 4,000, This comment
is not relevant to Sagquish/Gurnet, however, since it pertains to
Duxbury Beach. As acknowledged by the staff on page 176 of the
transcript the Sagquish/Gurnet area is jurisdictionally part of
the town of Plymouth, not Duxbury, for evacuation purposes.

<5, Page 14, line 31, states:

"Additionally, during the December meeting the staff reported to
the Commission that several EPZ school committees had yet to
approve the school implementing procedures. This statement was
misleading because, as the staff learned during their visits to
the EPZ communities during late October and early November 1988,
none of the school committees had approved these procedures."

Comment No. 29

A review of the status concerning the school implementing
procedures (IPs) for each town was conducted during the meetings
with emergency response officials between October 25 and November
2, 1988, During those meetings the officials provided the
following status: (i, for Carver, all IPs had been through the
local review process and forwarded to FEMA. The school committee
was working on a procedural concern, however, there was no
statement re- rding their non-approval; (2) in Duxburv, the
schoo. comm. 'ee did not agree with the IP as written; (3) in
Kingston, all IPs had been through the local review process and
forwarded to FEMA. The school committee however, was addressing
a potential change to the IP; (4) in Marshfield all IPs had been
through the local review process and forwarded to FEMA. There is
no reference to - school committee, however, the Schoul
Superintendent was opposed to a plan that he had not perscnally
approved; and (5) in Plymouth the school IP had not received
local approval or school comnmittee approval. This information
was provided directly to the NRC staff by local plannin?
officials, and verified to be accurate. (This infcrmation is all
documented in reports er~.osed with the EDO's November 15, 1988
memorandum to the Commission referenced in Comment No. 8.)
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comment No. 25-0I1C Response

We have reviewed the staff's comment and documentation, and we do
not believe they refute the information in our report. Based on
the staff's comment, it seems clear to us that the local
officials were saying that the schc °~ committees were either
still developing draft procedures ¢ had gone on record as
disapproving those draft procedures presented to them for review.

(NRC Note: Copies of documents referred to in the NRC comments
are attached.)

(OIG Note: The 0OIG reviewed these documents during the
inspection. They are not included as attachments to our repoit.)



